# Government Capacity in Recovering Tourism Sector in the Pandemic Period: Comparison between Indonesia and Thailand

#### **Slamet Rosyadi**

Department of Public Administration, Universitas Jenderal Soedirman Email: slamet.rosyadi@unsoed.ac.id

#### Abstract

The Covid-19 pandemic reduced national income in the tourism sector. Government capacity is needed to overcome these problems. Using comparisons between Indonesia and Thailand, this study aims to test the government's capacity to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic. This comparison is necessary in order to obtain an in-depth analysis of the capacity of governments representing ASEAN in the recovery of the tourism sector. The literature study method and secondary data were used in this research. The data analysis used a qualitative descriptive approach. The results of the study found that the governments in both countries had sufficient capacity to restore the tourism sector due to the Covid-19 outbreak. However, the capacity of the Thai government is somewhat better in integrating tourism recovery efforts and preventing the transmission of Covid-19. However, bribery and corruption are found in Thailand. This study concludes that the recovery of the tourism sector during a pandemic requires the capacity of the government to provide a number of economic stimulus packages that are integrated with regulatory health and quarantine protocols.

Keywords: covid-19, government capacity, pandemic period, tourism sector

#### Abstrak

Pandemi Covid-19 menurunkan pendapatan nasional di sektor pariwisata. Kapasitas pemerintah dibutuhkan untuk mengatasi masalah tersebut. Dengan menggunakan perbandingan antara Indonesia dan Thailand, studi ini bertujuan untuk menguji kapasitas pemerintah dalam memulihkan sektor pariwisata di masa pandemi. Perbandingan ini diperlukan agar diperoleh analisis yang mendalam mengenai kapasitas pemerintah yang mewakili ASEAN dalam pemulihan sektor pariwisata. Metode studi pustaka dan data sekunder digunakan dalam penelitian ini. Analisis data menggunakan pendekatan deskriptif kualitatif. Hasil penelitian menemukan bahwa pemerintah di kedua negara memiliki kapasitas yang cukup memadai dalam memulihkan sektor pariwisata akibat wabah Covid-19. Namun demikian, kapasitas pemerintah Thailand agak lebih baik dalam mengintegrasikan upaya pemulihan pariwisata dan pencegahan penularan Covid-19. Namun demikian, praktik suap dan korupsi justru ditemukan di Thailand. Penelitian ini menyimpulkan bahwa pemulihan sektor pariwisata di masa pandemi membutuhkan kapasitas pemerintah dalam sejumlah paket stimulus ekonomi yang diintegraskan dengan regulasi protokol kesehatan dan karantina.

Kata kunci: covid-19; kapasitas pemerintah, masa pendemi, sektor pariwisata

#### **INTRODUCTION**

According to WHO, the Covid -19 pandemic cannot be predicted when it will end (Kurniawan, 2020). Despite various efforts to control the transmission of the virus including vaccines, positive cases and fatalities are still increasing. At the world level, positive cases of Covid-19 have touched 97.3 million people and claimed 2.08 million deaths (World O Meters,

#### 2021).

For the ASEAN region, Indonesia occupies the highest position in positive cases of Covid-19, which reached 940,000 cases. Meanwhile, the death rate due to Covid-19 in Indonesia reached 26,857 people (World O Meters, 2021). Thus, Indonesia is experiencing a more difficult situation than other ASEAN countries. The impact on the economy can be felt, one of which is the tourism sector.

As a result of the Covid-19 outbreak, the tourism sector in Indonesia has suffered a very significant loss. From the indicators of foreign tourist visits, national statistical data shows that there has been a decrease in foreign tourist visits to 1.37 million visits in 2020 (Sugihamretha, 2020).

The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on the tourism sector globally can also be seen from data from the World Toursim Organization (UNWTO). According to UNWTO, due to the global pandemic Covid-19 has reduced international tourist traffic by 60-80 percent by the end of 2020 (UNWTO, 2020).

Not only Indonesia, one ASEAN country that relies on its national income from the tourism sector is Thailand. The Covid-19 pandemic has also had a negative impact on tourism in Thailand. Although not as bad as Indonesia, the positive number of Covid-19 in Thailand has fluctuated. In early December 2020 positive cases only showed an average of 16 cases per day, but in early January it had jumped to 258 cases per day (World O Meters, 2021).

As a result of the Covid-19 pandemic, international tourist visits to Thailand have also experienced a very significant decline. According to Jiabao (2020), in October 2020 Thailand was only visited by 1,201 foreign tourists. This situation is in stark contrast compared to last year which reached 3.07 million foreign tourists in the same month.

Various studies have highlighted the impact of the covid-19 pandemic on the tourism sector (Sigala, 2020; Riadil, 2020; Candra & Rekha, 2020), not many studies have paid attention to the government's capacity to recover the tourism sector during a pandemic. The role of the government is very important during a pandemic because the government through its public policies can increase market confidence and reduce the risk of spreading the virus (Assaf & Scuderi, 2020).

This study aims to review the government's capacity to restore tourism sector during a pandemic. By comparing Indonesia and Thailand, this study is expected to provide a better and broader understanding of the government's role in overcoming the socio-economic crisis, especially in the tourism sector.

### Literature Review

Capacity means the ability to do a job (Meriam-Webste.com, 2021). In an organizational context, organizational capacity becomes very vital, especially in the organization's efforts to realize its goals. Without adequate capacity, an organization will not develop and be able to answer the challenges of its environment.

Capacity also reflects "the ability to implement better" (Morgan, 2006:5). This definition expands the meaning of capacity which is generally understood only as an ability that is generated through training activities.

Government capacity during а pandemic according to Mazzucato and Kattel (2020) is often inadequate. Even though the government is required to be able to provide solutions to the public. Therefore, there are several capacities needed in the public sector, namely (1) capacity to adapt and learn; (2) the capacity to integrate public services and citizen needs; (3) the capacity to manage a robust production system; and (4) capacity to manage digital data and platforms (Mazzucato and Kattel, 2020).

In the context of a pandemic, the role of the government in controlling and restoring the situation is vital. The government must be able to overcome the negative impact of the covid-19 outbreak with various effective and efficient measures. In addition, the government must act quickly and appropriately in overcoming health crises that have multidimensional impacts.

Some of the actions that are ideally

taken by the government to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic are mentioned by Assaf and Scuderi (2020: 732-733) as follows: (1) providing economic stimulus for tourism actors through interest-free loan packages. postponement of loan repayments, and subsidies; (2) providing budget support to promote tourist destinations. For example, giving flight discounts to local tourists to boost demand to various tourist locations; (3) providing easy management for tourists from countries that have recovered from the Covid pandemic; (4) providing opportunities for local governments to develop regulations in accordance with regional needs; (5) relaxing the tax burden during the pandemic period for tourist actors; and (6) controlling predatory investors who can threaten local entrepreneurs.

Government capacity is also related to policy capacity. By taking the case of the Singapore government in overcoming the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic, Woo (2020) found that the government capacity in managing fiscal, implementation, data analysis and politics made a significant contribution in efforts to overcome the Covid-19 transmission. Thus, understanding government capacity can be understood by how the government is able to implement public policy with its fiscal, data and political power.

### **Research Methods**

This study uses literature study and secondary data to answer research questions. Data collected for analysis was sourced from March to December 2020 to identify the two government capacity to recover tourism sector in pandemic time. Data were analyzed using a qualitative descriptive approach. Thailand was chosen as the comparison because it has the same character as Indonesia in the tourism sector. The two countries rely on one of their national reserves from the tourism sector.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

According to UNCTAD, ASEAN countries that lost the most revenue from the tourism sector due to the Covid-19 pandemic were Thailand and Indonesia. In 2020 Thailand experienced a loss of US \$ 47.7 billion, while Indonesia amounted to US \$ 20.7 billion (UN Thailand, 2020).

However, there are differences in the capacities of the two governments in dealing with the impact of the pandemic on the tourism sector. At the beginning of the pandemic, the Thai government firmly locked down the territory, thus blocking access for the mobility of foreigners to enter Thailand. The policy of closing access to foreigners was carried out by Thailand due to an increase in positive cases of Covid-19, which reached 1,000 cases and 4 deaths in March 2020. To prevent the increasingly widespread transmission of Covid-19, the Thai government closed its territory and restricted various socioeconomic activities until April 2020.

By implementing a regional lockdown policy, the covid-19 case can be controlled. This can be seen during May to November where the statistical curve slopes gently. Thus, the lockdown policy shows its effectiveness in reducing transmission rates.

Unlike Thailand, the Indonesian government did not choose a regional lockdown policy. This is based on the reason that the impact of the lockdown policy will only have a more labor impact on the economy. Moreover, workers in Indonesia are mostly in the informal sector.

In addition, the consequence of the lockdown policy is that the government must prepare a social safety net scheme for the community. This burden is considered to be very large for the government. So that the government prefers to implement large-scale social restriction policies and the movement to implement health protocols.

However, Indonesia failed to follow

Thailand in handling Covid-19. During May to December 2020, the Covid-19 numbers showed a very high increase. Even in January 2021, there were an additional 11,703 new cases infected with Covid-19. Unlike Thailand, in January 2021 there were no new cases found.

To restore the tourism sector during a pandemic, both Indonesia and Thailand have provided economic stimulus. Indonesia provides a budget of IDR 1 trillion to restore the tourism sector from the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic. Meanwhile, Thailand has provided a budget of US \$ 718 million or IDR 10.08 trillion to restore their tourism sector (Aseanbriefing, 2020).

The different budgets of the two countries in recovering the tourism sector during a pandemic indicate two things: (1) Tourism in Thailand has fallen so badly that it has caused a very significant loss of income so that efforts are needed to boost demand for the international and domestic tourism market; and (2) Even though tourism in Indonesia has experienced a drastic decline, the lockdown policy is not implemented so that the mobility of international tourists is still open to entering Indonesia.

Interestingly, the economic stimulus in the tourism sector in the two countries is aimed at subsidizing tourists through discounted hotel prices and flight ticket prices. Even in Indonesia, every domestic tourist is provided with a maximum incentive of IDR 2.35 million per person. With this incentive, it is hoped that it can restore the national economy.

Thailand itself provides very diverse Through the "We incentives. Travel policy package, not Together" onlv discounted accommodation prices for tourists, but also subsidized airline tickets, car and bus rental, as well as food and facilities at destination locations. Meanwhile, in the second package to facilitate health workers and volunteers, the government provides a package of "Moral Support" policies in the form of domestic travel subsidies which are also provided to volunteers and health workers working in the fight against Covid-19 (Aseanbriefing, 2020).

Compared to Indonesia, Thailand seems to be more careful in opening access to international tourists. In Thailand, international tourists who are traveling must join a 14-day quarantine program. This is to ensure that foreign tourists have health conditions that are not harmful to local residents.

The effect of the economic stimulus package policy on the economic sector had a positive effect. In Thailand, hotel occupancy rates reached 34 percent, up one digit in just one month. In Indonesia, the effect of the economic stimulus is mostly aimed at saving the tourism sector bankruptcy due to the pandemic.

However. the countries two experienced serious problems in implementing the stimulus policy package. In Indonesia, the policy stimulus package in the form of a subsidy for airplane tickets is considered not timely because it is provided during the low season or when the community is not on holiday (CNN, 2020). Meanwhile in Thailand, the "We Travel Together" policy package is under surveillance due to indications of bribery and corruption (Lestari, 2020).

The economic stimulus is not only aimed at tourism actors and tourists. The government also provides tax relaxation to entrepreneurs in the tourism sector. In Indonesia, the government has set tax exemption incentives for hotel and restaurant entrepreneurs in 10 tourist destinations (Kompas, 2020). In Thailand, the government also provides tax breaks in several sectors such as goods and services, and the tourism industry. In addition, the government also provides soft loans to the tourism industry to prevent layoffs (The Star, 2020).

Another policy to encourage international tourist visits was carried out

by the Thai government by exempting visas for 56 countries. However, this visa exemption is still followed by health protocols. Tourists from 56 countries including Australia, France, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom, and United States of America who will visit Thailand are required to take part in the quarantine program for 14 days before visiting tourist destinations.

Unlike Thailand, the Indonesian government does not make strict rules against foreign tourists. The government only requires foreign tourists to show a swab test. If the result of the swab test is negative, tourists can enter Indonesia. On the other hand, if the swab test shows a positive indication, then foreign tourists must carry out self-quarantine at their own expense (Hidayat, 2020).

In an effort to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic, the two countries have similarities and differences in policies. The two countries have the same in providing economic stimulus policies to save the tourism industry from bankruptcy. A very large budget was spent in an effort to save the tourism industry. The result, although the effect has been slow, the tourism industry is still running.

The two governments also carried out the same policy in an effort to reduce taxes in the tourism sector. Indonesia provides a tax relaxation policy for tourism actors. Meanwhile, Thailand is broader in providing tax relief. The Thai government has provided tax cuts for goods and services as well as soft loans to ease the economic burden on the tourism industry.

The capacity of the government during a pandemic is very much needed to restore the local and national economy. A number of impacts arising from the pandemic are increasing unemployment and the threat of bankruptcy for various businesses that need to be saved through government policies. According to Alam (2020), an economic stimulus package to save the economy has short-term solutions that have long-term impacts. The existence of an economic stimulus package serves as a "safety valve" to prevent mass layoffs and also to ensure liquidity for businesses to keep producing. In the long term, economic stimulus packages can restore stability to the local and national economy.

Besides the economic stimulus policy, the government's capacity to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic is tax relaxation. With the tax relaxation, tourism industry players are exempt from paying taxes for a certain period. This policy is considered effective because it can maintain economic stability. Although in terms of tax revenue it has decreased significantly, the government has been able to save business activities that support many workers. In the tourism sector itself, the number of workers that can be saved is enormous. In Thailand, the number of workers in the tourism sector is 4.5 million workers. Meanwhile in Indonesia 408.6 thousand people rely on their lives in the tourism sector.

A study conducted by Munandar (2020) reports that the tax relaxation policy during a pandemic is effective in maintaining economic stability. However, the tax relaxation policy needs to be followed by a reduction in interest rates. Bank Indonesia and the Financial Services Authority (OJK) can help the industry from financial burdens by reducing interest rates. With this effort, the financial burden of tourism industry actors will decrease.

The government's capacity to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic also requires the ability to integrate the tourism sector with the health sector. This is at the same time to measure long-term adaptive capacity to control Covid as well as increase tourist visits.

The pandemic period is different from the previous normal period. Therefore, the management of the tourism sector needs to be linked to the health sector. The Thai government in this study shows adequate capacity by still requiring quarantine for tourists who will travel. However, the government also provides visa facilities for 56 countries traveling to Thailand. This policy was carried out to prevent the increasingly widespread spread of Covidwhile 19 still opening access to international tourists. The bureaucracy was also responsive by waiving visa regulations for 56 countries. With this policy strategy, Thailand has proven to have sufficient government capacity to restore tourism during a global pandemic.

A different situation is found in Indonesia. The government has provided concessions for international tourists throughout 2020. The quarantine policy for foreign tourists has not been established as implemented by the Thai government. However, the local government was given the authority by the central government to prevent a spike in Covid-19 cases. In Bali, for example, the Bali Governor Regulation requires foreign tourists to show PCR test results before entering Bali. However, this policy has an impact on the cancellation of a number of foreign tourists to Bali. As a result, a number of hotels lose the opportunity to get guests (Suarabali, 2020).

The absence of quarantine obligations for foreign tourists carries a high risk of the increasingly widespread transmission of Covid-19. The case in Padang, for example, was that foreign tourists from Ireland tested positive for Covid-19 (CNN, 2020).

A lack of sensitivity to health crises was also found in Central Java. Even though the Covid-19 case is still high in Central Java, the Central Java provincial government still opens access to foreign tourists (Budi, 2020). The visit of foreign tourists is not regulated by the quarantine policy as in Thailand. In Central Java foreign tourists and travel agents are only required to adhere to health protocols.

However, the disbursement of the tourism sector recovery budget in Thailand which reached Rp 10 trillion did not go well. Bribery and corruption were found in the process of implementing the We Travel Together package policy. As a result, the Thai government will stop the subsidy program from bribery and corruption.

The practice of corruption and bribery in the tourism sector during the pandemic in Indonesia was not found as happened Thailand. Interestingly. in Indonesia's tourism and creative economy minister is committed to preventing corruption during а pandemic. Bv cooperating with the anti-corruption commission, the tourism and creative economy minister asked the KPK to participate in overseeing the ministry's programs (Fikri, 2021).

The issue of bribery and corruption in the tourism sector during the pandemic that was found in Thailand shows that the bureaucracy and tourism industry players are trying to take advantage of the pandemic situation for their personal and group interests. The opening of opportunities for corruption during the pandemic includes various forms such as resource abuse, nepostime and p favoritism (Teremestsky, et al., 2020).

The fertile practices of corruption and bribery during the pandemic cannot be separated from the weak system of accountability and transparency (Teremestsky et al., 2020). Developing countries such as Indonesia and Thailand are examples of cases of countries that have not been able to create a strong accountability and transparency system. The commitment to preventing corruption is still weak, so the temptation to take advantage of the large budget during the pandemic has prompted bureaucracy, politicians and tourism industry players to exploit the system's weaknesses.

## CONCLUSION

The government's capacity to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic is shown in several measures, namely providing economic stimulus, implementing health protocols and selfquarantine. This study found that the

capacity of the Thai government is slightly better than Indonesia's. The Thai government seems more prepared in efforts to restore the tourism sector which significant has experienced negative growth due to the Covid-19 outbreak. Various economic and non-economic policies were carried out by Thailand and Indonesia. Thailand However, has implemented a stricter policy on foreign tourist access through self-quarantine. Thus, foreign tourists who will enter tourist destinations in Thailand are in good health. Unlike Indonesia, the tourism sector recovery policy during the pandemic has not fully guaranteed the control of the Covid-19 transmission. Although there are regulations requiring negative PCR test results for foreign tourists, in most other areas this is limited to the application of health protocols.

This study also found that during the pandemic, it was prone to bribery and corruption. The state budget aimed at restoring the tourism sector are prone to abuse by bureaucracy and politicians. The

# REFERENCES

- Allam, Z. (2020). Surveying the Covid-19 Pandemic and its Implications. Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-12-824313-8.00007-3
- Assaf, A., & Scuderi, R. (2020). COVID-19 and the recovery of the tourism industry. *Tourism Economics*, *26*(5), 731–733. https://doi.org/10.1177/135481662

https://doi.org/10.1177/135481662 0933712.

- Lestari, R. (2020, 16 Desember). "Thailand hentikan subsidi pariwisata di tengah penyelidikan kasus korupsi." *Bisnis.* Accessed from https://ekonomi.bisnis.com/read/20 201216/620/1331809/thailandhentikan-subsidi-pariwisata-ditengah-penyelidikan-kasus-korupsi.
- CNN. (2020, 28 February). "Virus corona ekonom nilai stimulus pariwisata

case in Thailand represents a practice of corruption and bribery against the tourism sector recovery budget. In Indonesia, the government has partnered with the anticorruption commission to guard government funds from potential corrupt practices. Thus, efforts to build a budget management system in a transparent and accountable manner should be continued in order to minimize corrupt practices during the pandemic. This research suggests that future studies can add other ASEAN countries as a comparison. This is intended to obtain other interesting findings related to the government's capacity to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The author would like to thank the Chair of the Department of International Relations, Faculty of Social and Political Sciences, Jenderal Soedirman University for supporting and encouraging the writing of topics regarding the government's capacity to restore the tourism sector during a pandemic.

> salah waktu." Accessed from https://www.cnnindonesia.com/eko nomi/20200227210950-92-478935/virus-corona-ekonom-nilaistimulus-pariwisata-salah-waktu

CNN. (2020, 1 Juni). "Wisatawan Asal Irlandia di Padang Positif Covid-19." Accessed from https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasi onal/20200601112322-20-508651/wisatawan-asal-irlandia-dipadang-positif-covid-19.

Fikri, Luthfi Khairul. (2020). "Cegah Korupsi, Langkah Menparekraf Sandiaga Uno Ini Patut Ditiru." *Genpi.* Accessed from https://www.genpi.co/berita/82432 /cegah-korupsi-langkahmenparekraf-sandiaga-uno-ini-patutditiru.

Jiabao, C. (2020 12 Desember). "Yearender: Tourism suffers in Thailand due to

COVID-19 pandemic." Xinhua. Accessed from http://www.xinhua net.com/english/2020-12/23/c\_139612853.htm

- Kompas. (2020, 12 September). "Luhut Stimulus Pariwisata Rp 1 triliun mulai digelontorkan Desember". Accessed from https://money.kompas.com 2020/09/26/143138826/ /read/ luhut-stimulus-pariwisata-rp-1triliun-mulai-digelontorkandesember
- Kompas. (2020, 23 March). "Hindari Potensi PHK, Pemerintah Indonesia Siapkan Stimulus Ekonomi untuk Pelaku Pariwisata." Accessed from https://travel.kompas.com/read/20 20/03/23/163101127/hindaripotensi-phk-pemerintah-indonesiasiapkan-stimulus-ekonomiuntuk?page=all.
- Kurniawan, S. S. (2020). "WHO: Pandemi corona tidak mungkin berakhir dalam beberapa bulan ke depan." Kontan. Accessed from https://internasional.kontan.co.id/n ews/who-pandemi-corona-tidakmungkin-berakhir-dalam-beberapabulan-ke-depan.
- Mazzucato, M., & Kattel, R. (2020). COVID-19 and public-sector capacity. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 36(1), 256-269. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/graa 031.
- Merriam Webster. (2020). "Capacity." Accessed from https://www.merriam-

webster.com/dictionary/capacity. Morgan, P. (2006). The concept of capacity.

- Europen Center for Development Policy Management.
- Munandar, M.H. (2020). Analysis The Effectiveness of Tax Relaxation Due To Covid -19 Pandemy on Indonesian Economic Defense. Lex Scientia Law Review. 133-142. DOI: 4(1),https://doi.org/10.15294/lesrev.v4i 1.38631.

- Riadil, I.G. (2020). Tourism Industry Crisis and its Impacts: Investigating the Tourism Employees Indonesian Perspectives' in the Pandemic of COVID-19. Jurnal Kepariwisataan, 4 98-108. DOI: (2). https://doi.org/10.34013/jk.v4i2.54.
- Sigala, M. (2020). Tourism and COVID-19: Impacts implications and for advancing and resetting industry and research. Journal of Business Research, 117, 312-321.
- Sugihamretha, I.D.G. (2020). Respon Kebijakan: Mitigasi Dampak Wabah Covid-19 Pada Sektor Pariwisata. The Indonesian Journal of Development Planning, 4(2), 191-206.
- Budi, Taufik. (2020, 16 March). "Kasus Corona meningkat wisatawan asing tetap bebas ke Jateng." Sindonews. https://daerah. Accessed from sindonews. com/artikel/jateng/22036/ kasus-

corona-meningkat-wisatawan-asingtetap-bebas-ke-jateng.

- Hidayat, A. A. N. (2020, 27 Desember). "Wisatawan asing ingin masuk Indonesia, ini syarat dan aturannya." *Tempo.* Accessed from https://bisnis.tempo.co/read/14179 86/wisatawan-asing-ingin-masukindonesia-ini-syarat-danaturannya?page\_num=2
- Teremetskyi, V., Duliba, Y., Kroitor, V., Korchak, N., & Makarenko, O. (2020). Corruption and strengthening anticorruption efforts in healthcare during the pandemic of Covid-19. *Medico-Legal Journal,* 0(0), 1-4. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0025817220971925.
- The Star. (2020, 14 February). "Thailand to help virus-hit tourism with tax cuts and loans." Accessed from https://www.thestar.com.my/news/ world/2020/02/14/thailand-tohelp-virus-hit-tourism-with-tax-cutsand-loans

UN Thailand. (2020). "Thailand economic focus tourism industry plummets amid Covid-19 pandemic." Accessed from

> https://thailand.un.org/en/53804thailand-economic-focus-tourismindustry-plummets-amid-covid-19pandemic.

UNWTO (2020, 15 July). International "Tourism Growth Continues to Outpace the Global Economy."

.

Accessed from

https://www.unwto.org/internation al-tourismgrowth-continues-tooutpace-the-economy.

Woo, J.J. (2020). Policy capacity and Singapore's response to the COVID-19 pandemic,. *Policy and Society*, *39*(3), 345-362. DOI: 10.1080/14494035.2020.1 783789.